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Summary:

This report provides an overview of possible changes to the way that the Scrutiny Chairs Group operates. It also details options for the method used to draft and approve the Scrutiny Annual Report in this and future years. Members’ views will be passed on to the Scrutiny Chairs Group for consideration.
Recommendations:

Members are asked to provide views to the Scrutiny Chairs Group on:

· Whether they wish to refine the workings of the existing Scrutiny Chairs Group or reinstate the O&S Management Committee. Members are also asked to comment on the particular details of each option.
· The proposed process for agreeing the Scrutiny Annual Report and offer views on whether they wish the report to be 
· (a) circulated to all scrutiny Members for comment or 
· (b) formally considered by each of the 3 subject-based committees.

	Contact Officer:
	Dave Taylor
	Ext:
	7245


1. Introduction
At the special O&S Meetings to discuss the Scrutiny Annual Report in May 2009, Members discussed what the most appropriate mechanism would be for providing the over-arching direction for scrutiny work. This direction is currently provided by the Scrutiny Chairs Group. Some Members suggested that the O&S Management Committee should be reinstated. This paper looks to lay out the options for Members to consider.

Following the problems of agreeing the Scrutiny Annual Report, this paper also puts forward a possible route for agreeing the annual report in future years for Members to consider.

This report will go to each of the three subject-based committees for comments before going to the Scrutiny Chairs Group (at a minuted meeting) for them to take a view and refer the report on to Council for consideration. Depending on Council’s view, limited changes to the Constitution may be required to reflect the amended practices.
2. Overview and Scrutiny: Working Practices

Overview and Scrutiny has considerable freedom to define the way in which it wishes to operate. Since its inception in 2001, O&S has attempted to move to a more informal way of doing much of its business (through workshops and task and finish groups). This is one of the key strengths of scrutiny – that it does not need to carry out all its work in formal meetings. In practice, this means that scrutiny can carry out work more quickly, reaching conclusions informally and by consensus. However, there are risks of informal working and these need to be managed carefully to ensure that both Members and officers can be confident that their actions are fairly viewed and are accountable.

This paper puts forward ideas for adjusting the way that scrutiny works to ensure that the most appropriate balance of formal/informal working is established.
3. Scrutiny Members’ Overarching Group

Background
The Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee recommended to Council in March 2008:

“That it be recommended to Council that the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee be disbanded on the understanding that informal arrangements would be put in place to enable matters relating to the proper management of the scrutiny process to be discussed by the Committee Chairs and a representative number of other Committee Members as necessary.”

This was subsequently agreed by Council on 29 April 2008. 

The final part of the resolution was intended to ensure that, where the scrutiny Chairs were not shared across the political parties, each political party would still have representation on the Scrutiny Chairs Group. Indeed, because of the selection of Chairs in 2008/9 (2 Conservative and 1 Liberal Democrat), 2 Labour Members were added to the Scrutiny Chairs Group for the 2008/9 year. This has effectively mirrored the political balance of the Council as a whole.

Option 1: Refining the Scrutiny Chairs Group
One option for addressing the problems encountered last year is to keep the Scrutiny Chairs Group but ‘firm up’ its composition and the way in which it works. The following points would need to be addressed and agreed:

· The Scrutiny Chairs Group would comprise 5 Members, all drawn from the Scrutiny Committees;

· In addition to the 3 Chairs of the Committees, the two additional Members will be drawn from the political parties so that the Scrutiny Chairs Group reflects the political balance in Council as a whole. It will be for the relevant Group Leader(s) to nominate these two additional Members;
· No substitutes will operate for the Scrutiny Chairs Group;
The ways in which the Scrutiny Chairs Group meets and works would need to be considered – solely informal working does not appear to have been successful. Some Members would prefer there to be minutes of all meetings of the group, whilst others consider that minutes may only be required in certain circumstances. The options appear to be:

· For the most part, the Scrutiny Chairs Group could continue to work informally, resolving issues and providing strategic oversight for scrutiny as appropriate. However, where the group is considering a matter which may result in a referral to Council or Executive, Democratic Services will be asked to take minutes of the meeting;
· All Scrutiny Chairs Group meetings would be attended by a clerk and minutes would be produced;
Members are asked to note that the Scrutiny Chairs Group would remain an informal group and would not be able to make recommendations directly to Council. Instead, any recommendations would be from the Scrutiny Team but with the minute extract from the group to make clear that the recommendation had been ‘approved’ by the group.
Option 2: Reinstate the O&S Management Committee
The other option would be to abolish the Scrutiny Chairs Group and reinstate the O&S Management Committee as the formal body to oversee scrutiny. Members are reminded that the O&S Management Committee voted for its own abolition in April 2008. 

If the O&S Management Committee were to be reintroduced, this would require some consideration of the options:

· How many Members would the O&S Management Committee have? Would it use a system of substitute Members?
The previous Committee had 8 Members and 6 substitute Members. The membership was politically balanced. It is perhaps worth noting that the smaller membership of the informal chairs group has tended to work effectively in providing the strategic direction for scrutiny.
· Would there be a schedule of meetings for the Committee or would it meet on demand (ie request from one or more Members of the Committee)?

One of the perceived disadvantages of the previous O&S Management Committee was that it had a formal schedule of meetings (originally 6-weekly, then quarterly due to the lack of business for the committee). Even when the meetings were quarterly, cancellations were not uncommon. In contrast, the informal chairs group has met on an ad hoc basis as necessary.
· What would the role of the Committee be?

The old O&S Management Committee was previously given the overarching responsibility in the constitution for managing work across the committees. It did not carry out any scrutiny work itself. It is suggested that this model would remain the best option to fit with the three subject-based committees.

Recommendation:

Members are asked to take a view on whether to refine the workings of the existing Scrutiny Chairs Group or reinstate the O&S Management Committee. Members are also asked to comment on the particular details of each option.
4. Agreeing the Scrutiny Annual Report

The Constitution states simply that “Overview and Scrutiny committees must report annually to full Council on their workings and make recommendations for future work programmes and amended working methods if appropriate.”

Since the introduction of scrutiny, this duty has been fulfilled by the scrutiny team producing a draft report to go to the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee for consideration and referral to Council. In 2008/9, the process followed was similar but was different in the following ways:

· The report drew heavily on Scrutiny Members views expressed within the questionnaires returned during January 2009 and the workshop for all Scrutiny Members held in February;

· All scrutiny Members were sent a draft of the annual report and asked for comments (no such consultation with scrutiny Members or the three O&S Committees has previously been undertaken);

· With the abolition of the O&S Management Committee, the draft report was taken to a meeting of the Scrutiny Chairs Group in March 2009.

For this and future years, the following process is proposed for agreeing the Scrutiny Annual Report to ensure that the Scrutiny Annual Report reflects the views of Scrutiny Members: 
· In February each year, all Scrutiny Members will be e-mailed and asked if there are particular issues they want to see reflected in the Scrutiny Annual Report;

· Using the information from Scrutiny Members and after conversations with the Chairs of the subject-based committees, the Scrutiny Team will produce a first draft of the Scrutiny Annual Report;

Either:

· This first draft will be circulated to all Scrutiny Members and they will be asked to send comments to the Scrutiny Team or to talk to one of the Members on the Scrutiny Chairs Group/O&S Management Committee about any issues;
Or
· The draft report will come to each of the three subject-based O&S Committees for comment – these comments will then go to the Scrutiny Chairs Group/O&S Management Committee for consideration;
· A meeting of the Scrutiny Chairs Group/O&S Management Committee will be held in March/April to consider the draft report alongside comments from Scrutiny Members. Where possible, this meeting will aim to agree the Scrutiny Annual Report and allow it to be referred  on to Council. If significant amendments are required, a further meeting of the group will be held to consider a revised draft. In line with the proposals above, any meeting at which a draft of the Scrutiny Annual Report is being discussed will be minuted by Democratic Services.

Recommendation
Members are asked to consider the proposed process for agreeing the Scrutiny Annual Report and offer views on whether the report should be (a) circulated to all scrutiny Members for comment or (b) formally considered by each of the 3 subject-based committees.
